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Town Clerk


Mrs G Bell
Tel No 01757 708449

E–Mail: g.bell@selbytowncouncil.gov.uk


1 June 2021
Dear Councillor

Land and Property Committee

You are hereby summoned to attend the meeting of Land and Property Committee which has been arranged to be held on line on Monday 7 JUNE 2021, commencing at 7.00pm. 
LOG IN – The login details have been emailed to you.
Yours sincerely

Gill Bell
Town Clerk
To Councillors: M Dyson, W Nichols, G Harding, S Shaw-Wright, M Davis, I Lawton, Mrs M Fagan, K Franks and F Matthews

All Councillors for information.

AGENDA
LP1

APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR AND VICE CHAIR OF THE COMMITTEE

LP2

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
LP3

DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS

LP4

MINUTES
LP4.1
To receive the minutes of a meeting of the Land and Property Committee 


held on 1 March 2021 (Pages 10 to 15 attached).
LP4.2
Updates from the last meeting


Leaf mould and allotment waste bays – 2 have now been completed. The 


3rd is on hold due to the ground conditions.


1811 Asbestos Survey – See item LP9.2


Lightning Conductor – Have contacted the company again, reply still 



awaited.


Memorial Vases – A local Memorial Mason has confirmed that currently 


there are no vases on the market with fixed lids. This firm are currently 


supplying plastic containers with metal tops as they find they tend to last 


longer and the metal top stays on better.
LP5

COUNCIL POLICIES
LP5.1
To review the Planning Consultation Policy and to agree a review date, the 
Clerk has not suggested any updates to the current policy. (Pages 16 to 
18 attached). 



RECOMMENDATION TO COUNCIL THAT:

i. The Planning Consultation Policy be approved, and

ii. The review date be agreed.
LP5.2
To review the Cemetery Rules and Regulations. The Clerk has suggested 


some amendments in red and also added an extra page, Item 8. To 



agree a review date. (Pages 19 to 38 attached).

i. The Cemetery Rules and Regulations be approved, and

ii. The review date be agreed.
LP6

ALLOTMENTS


To note the Resource Manager will be visiting all allotment sites before the 


end of May to determine what needs to be done regarding ground 



maintenance issues. The Admin Officer and Resource Manager will liaise 


to discuss any issues arising from recent allotment inspections.

Pymbles

To note the Admin Officer has commenced allotment inspections at 
Pymbles before offering any vacant plots to members on the waiting list. 
There are 43 people on the waiting list and currently 5 vacant plots.

It is worth noting that quite a few people put their names on all the 
allotment sites waiting lists to ensure a plot at the earliest opportunity.

Stonebridge



To consider a request from a concerned resident that lives adjacent to plot 

1- Stonebridge, they have emailed the Town Council regarding a large tree 


that over hangs their property. The resident says that in the 10 years of 


living in the property the tree has doubled in size, at first they had sun all 


day in their garden whereas now they are lucky enough to have an hour of 


sun a day. When the tree is in full bloom daylight is reduced and in the 


Autumn they find it hard to keep up with the amount of leaves that require 


clearing. Some lower branches have been removed by the Resource Team 

in early 2020 to try and alleviate the problem, however the tree has grown 


somewhat since that time.


The Resource Manager estimates that it would cost around £400 - £450 to 


have the tree reduced in size using the ‘pollard’ method. (Page 39 



attached).


To note the Admin Officer has yet to start the inspection visits to 



Stonebridge. There are 56 names on the waiting list and 6 half and 1 full 


plot vacant.

Westbourne

To consider a request from a tenant to have a beehive on their plot. 
There are beehives on Stonebridge Allotment site, however these are 
much larger plots than Westbourne.

To note the inspection visits have been completed by the Admin Officer. 
There are 23 names on the waiting list and 11 available plots (mainly half 
plots).
LP7

CEMETERY
LP7.1
Updates


To note the Resource Manager updates that again, the weather conditions 
are proving to be problematic, going from waterlogged ground to one of the 
driest Aprils on record before returning to heavy showers in May.



The Resource Team staffing levels have now returned to normal, and the 
team are now participating in relevant training over the coming months as 
well as clearing the backlog of works that have accumulated over the past 
year.



To note a large oak tree had been reported as damaged. Relevant checks 

were carried out by a tree surgeon it was agreed that the tree would be 
removed and a sizeable replacement would be planted in due course. The 
tree is due to be removed in early June.
LP7.2
Containers


To consider and approve the request of the Resource Manager to release 
the funds for the re-siting of the containers as agreed at Special Budget 
Meeting held on 21 December 2020.



The expenditure of up to £2,945.00 be taken from Cemetery Long-term 
Development Fund EMR.
LP7.3
Paths



To consider and approve the request of the Resource Manager to release 
the funds for the Cemetery Central Path that runs through 6a and 6b as 
agreed at the Special Budget Meeting held on 21 December 2020.



The expenditure of up to £19,500 be taken from Asset Replacement and 
Refurbishment EMR.

LP7.4
New Ashes Section


To note the Resource Manager updates that the first phase of 
groundworks to the new section has now been completed and will formerly 
be known as ‘Lawns C’, as shown on the plan attached. 



Costings for further phases will be presented at the next budget setting 
meeting (22/23 financial year).



Before this area can become operational, a formal grave plan must be 
created and a grave register be purchased.

LP7.5
Farm Field



To note the Unpaid Workforce (UPW) have now prepared the ground prior 
to siting their cabin when the showery weather conditions improve and the 
area can be accessed by the heavy transporting vehicle that will be 
delivering and siting said cabin.



Responses to questions raised at the last meeting:

· The work van includes a toilet. The cabin does not have toilet facilities

· The cabin is flat roofed and approximately 10ft high

· The supervisor will be attending in the work van, and this will be the only vehicle on site

LP7.6
Sunken Graves



To note the topping up process continues on an “as and when” basis with 


no requirement for an outside contractor involvement now that the 



Resource Team are at full strength.
LP8

PLAY AREAS



To consider the report from the Resource Manager on the costs 



associated with combatting the vandalism at Barwic and Flaxley Road play 


areas. (See page 40 attached).
 


To note the Resource team have been working on minor to moderate 


repairs associated with wet rot, vandalism and wear and tear issues.



These works will be on-going throughout the year due to aging equipment.



Major works have been carried out by specialist contractors. The annual 


inspection by Zurich Municipal (Insurers) is expected very soon.
LP9

1811 BUILDING
LP9.1
Selby & District Foodbank

To note the Foodbank are in the process of moving all food and packing 
facilities into the 1811. The Foodbank are having plans drawn to 
reconfigure the ground floor of the property.
LP9.2
Asbestos Survey



To note following the recently carried out asbestos survey it was reported 


that there was NO asbestos detected in the tested samples. A 37 page 


report is available upon request.

LP9.3
Heating System



To note these works have been scheduled to begin mid-May 2021 and 


within approved costs.

LP9.4
Renovations



To  consider the following works to be completed this summer:

· Replace/repair the side door – badly rotten

· Remove up to 4 secondary glazing units from the windows, 2 on each floor, to access the windows to allow ventilation

· External painting of windows and doors
· To replace the front doors as they are in poor condition

· The air conditioning units to be serviced

· To replace upstairs kitchen sink and taps

· Any pointing works that are above ground floor level



A quotation had been previously received for the painting of the external 


windows (Page 41 attached).

LP10

TOWN HALL
LP10.1
Town Hall Windows 


To consider and approve the request of the Resource Manager to release 
the funds for the Town Hall Windows and the painting of the windows as 
agreed at the Special Budget Meeting held on 21 December 2020.



The expenditure of up to £32,000 (Refurb of windows) and £2,800 
(Painting) be taken from Asset Replacement and Refurbishment EMR.



The Resource Manager has provided a report detailing the progress with 

this project. (Page 42 attached).
LP10.2
Noticeboards


To note all noticeboards, including the 3 at the Cemetery, are now 



installed. To note that the noticeboard in the green car park at the cemetery 

had been damaged and the Resource team have now straightened it.
LP10.3
Gardens



To note the Resource Manager updates that the plants are now starting to 


establish and that Groundwork operatives are making a once a month 


maintenance visit.
LP10.4
Legionnaires Risk Assessment Survey



To consider a request from the Arts Officer. The Arts Officer has 



suggested it may be wise to conduct a Legionnaires Risk Assessment due 


to the Arts Centre being closed for a very long period of time.



The estimated costs provided by a local company are £750 to £800 plus 


VAT to include a site visit, compiling of the bespoke report, site meeting 


and training as once the report is issued this is then a live document and 


the Town Council will have responsibilities to keep up with the running of 


outlets, testing of tmv etc.


The company confirmed that it would be a similar cost to carry out the 


survey as above at the 1811 Building.
LP11

CEMETERY CHAPELS



To note Native Architects have started the planning application procedure 


for the Chapels. Selby District Council (SDC) have agreed that the works to 

both cemetery chapels can be submitted under a single 'full application for 


change of use' which should make the process simpler and reduce 



the application fee. SDC’s intension is to treat the chapels as non-



designated heritage assets, and will therefore seek the involvement of their 


conservation officer in determining the application. So in addition to the 


standard application forms and drawings they have recommended that a 


heritage statement is prepared to support the application as we would with 


a Listed Building consent application, this is to be supplied by Native 



Architects as part of the application.


The application fee for the Cemetery Chapels application is estimated to be 

£462.00. 

 LP12

BONDGATE COMMUNITY WOODLAND

LP12.1
Memorial Wheel



To consider the colour and materials of the plinth and mining wheel. 



Native Architects have suggested a black base to represent the coal face, 


and finely dressed ashlar stone similar to the Abbey, which they may be 


able to source matching magnesian limestone from Highmoor Quarry at 


Tadcaster. 
The top of the plinth could be a larger flat slab of magnesian 


limestone. Cllr S Shaw-Wright had suggested black/red as a colour choice 


for the wheel which Native Architects feel would work well in combination 


with these materials. An updated proposal is attached. (Page 43 attached).


SDC updated that the application for the memorial would fall under ‘other 


operations’ this application would therefore be based on site area at £234 


for each 0.1 hectare (or thereof). As the Town Council are the applicant the 

fee would be reduced by 50%. Therefore, the fee would be £117.00. 
LP13

WASTE BINS



To note a request received from Barwic Parade School regarding the 


provision of Dog/Waste Bins on Abbots Road estate. It was agreed at 


Finance and Staffing that up to 5 bins could be purchased using available 


CIL funds. The school have suggested areas where they feel the bins are 


needed the most and a map has been submitted to Selby District Council 


(SDC). SDC have confirmed that their contractors will be able to empty 5 


bins and the Clerk is awaiting a response from SDC regarding the siting of 


the bins. The school have said they would like to run a painting competition 

to have the children’s paintings on the bins.

LP14

SCHEDULED WORKS



To note that the Resource Manager has provided a plan of current 



scheduled works. (Page 44 attached).

LP15

GRIT BINS


To consider the following: Cllr K Arthur would like to purchase several grit 


bins from his Locality budget for the Town. The bins would have to be 


purchased through the Town Council to claim the VAT back, then repaid 


from Cllr Arthurs Locality budget. The cost of servicing the bins is £75 + 


VAT per bin per year, alternatively the Town Council could purchase a 1T 


bulk bag of grit for £100. The disadvantages would be storing of the grit 


and filing the bins by Town Council staff
LP16

PRIVATE SESSION



In accordance with the provisions of the Public Bodies (Admission to 


Meetings) Act 1960 the Public and press will be excluded from the 


meeting for the discussion of the following exempt business (Item 


LP15).

LP17

CEMETERY LODGE


To consider the future of the Cemetery Lodge. The Assistant Resource 


Manager has given notice to move out from the Lodge at the end of 



August. The Clerk has asked No.1 Letting to conduct a property inspection.



Other staff members have been offered the License to Occupy the Lodge, 


and responses are awaited. (Pages 45 to 52 attached).
LP18

DATE OF FUTURE MEETINGS



Monday 28 June 2021


Council


Monday 19 July 2021


Finance & Staffing



Monday 26 July
2021


Council



Monday 6 September 2021

Land & Property Committee



Friday 10 September 2021

Market Working Group



Monday 13 September 2021
Town Hall Management Committee



Monday 20 September 2021
Health, Safety & Welfare Group



Monday 27 September 2021
Council
�





Selby Town Council,


The Town Hall,


York Street


Selby YO8 4AJ


Tel: 01757 708449


Email: admin@selbytowncouncil.gov.uk








